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PELENNA COMMUNITY COUNCIL

CYNGOR CYMUNED PELENNA

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 5th October 2015 at Pelenna Valley Community Centre, Tonmawr at 7.00 p.m.

1
Present:
The Chairperson: Cllr. Robert Jenkins.
                           Councillors: W Pugh, D Sparkes, P Lewis, C Harffy,

                           M I Jones, Mrs D Evans, Mrs Theresa Leslie.         
                           The Clerk: David S Mackerras.
         Apologies accepted from: Cllr. Mrs L Hawkes, 

         Cllr. Mrs J Evans,Cllr. J Hurley,  Cllr. M Ellis (NPTCBC
         Member). 
                                        …………………………......................................................................

2 Declarations of Interest
         Cllrs. M I Jones and R Jenkins declared an interest in planning
         application number P2015/0853 as they are both related to the

         applicant.
3 Minutes of the previous meeting 
         The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 7th September

         2015 were amended to include reference to a Cemetery

         committee meeting which was due to be called. Following

         amendment the minutes were approved and signed accordingly
         by the Chairperson. 
  4     Matters arising
       Page 1 – A reply has been received from Neath Port Talbot

       CBC in response to the PCC enquiry regarding provision of

       public toilets in Neath Town Centre. This will feature under

       correspondence.

       Page 3 – it was reported that the Clerk attended the planning
       workshop presented by Planning Aid Wales on 15th September.

       Two senior planning officers from NPTCBC participated in the

       workshop providing the opportunity for participants to meet with

       them.

       Workshop attendees were encouraged to participate in periodic

       CBC planning policy developments, and to ensure that Council
       Members confined comments to legitimate planning

       considerations.       
       Page 3 – OVW Conference/AGM – full details presented under

       Reports.   

       Page 3 – PCC has been unsuccessful so far in identifying any

       available grant aid to fund the erection of ‘Points of Interest’

       noticeboards near the Reedbeds. Grant Aid will be sought from

       Ramblers Association. PCC will refer to public expression of

       interest on website.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       
Page 6 – Wind Farm committee. A further report on this matter was provided under ‘Reports’

Page 6 - Road side seat, Railway Terrace. The Cerk continues to attempt contact with the resident who raised this issue. 
Cllr R Jenkins reported on incidents of Fly tipping on track past Maggs garage. Most recent observed last month with hedge cuttings tipped in vicinity of Welsh Row. 
5     Neath Port Talbot CBC Member report
    The report on local issues October 15 was distributed and

    considered in the absence of Cllr Martin Ellis. Particular

    attention was paid to the issue over a pigeon loft in Efail Fach.

    Some residents have not been comfortable with this matter

    since it received planning consent a number of months ago.

    Planning officer is looking into concerns on this development.    
    A current matter of great concern to community residents,
    particularly Pontrhydyfen, is the application for UK Methane for
    an environmental permit from Natural Resource Wales (NRW)
    to safely handle waste from drilling a borehole on  land within
    Foel Fynyddau Forest at Pontrhydyfen which will investigate the
    presence of oil and Gas. The consultation on this matter ends 

    on 11th October and Cllr Ellis has responded to the consultation.

    Members agreed to submit their many concerns on the many

    concerns they have on this matter on Noise pollution, traffic

    safety issues in entering and leaving the site and the danger of

    poisoning the environment. Our own Consultation submission

    will also be filed by 11th October.

    Further it was agreed that the Community Council will make
    contact with the Afan Nedd Anti-Fracking group to confirm our
    support and ensure that we work in partnership with this group.     

    A report on the Chief Executive’s visit to the community on 15th
    September had been prepared by Cllr. Ellis. A range of issues
    were discussed with Mr Steve Phillips but there was a general
    feeling that the discussion did not have any great positive
    outcome. The future of the former school sites in particular was
    discussed. It appears that Mr Phillips was possibly in favour of
    investigating the passing on the sites for a token charge if they
    could be used sustainably by the community. There has indeed

    been an expression of interest from a qualified Nursery Nurse
    to set up a private Nursery in the Assessment Unit at Tonmawr
    site. An introduction will be effected for the lady to the property

    department at NPTCBC, and any appropriate support offered to

    this opportunity.

6     Planning Applications
     The following applications were submitted for consideration:

     Application Number: P2015/0853
     Applicants name /address: Mr Lance Whiteley, Ael y Bryn,

     Blaenavon Terrace, Tonmawr, SA12 9TA.    

     Site Location : Land above Ael y Bryn.

     Proposed development: Change of use of vacant land to

     Equestrian storage use with associated container and fencing.
     Cllrs. M I Jones and R Jenkins both declared an interest in the

     matter of the planning application from Lance Whiteley. Both

     Members are related to the applicant.
     The Community Council had no concerns over this application.

     Application Number: P2015/0906

     Applicants name /address: Mr Barrie Davies,4 Efail Fach,
     Pontrhydyfen, SA12 9TY
     Site Location : as above.
     Proposed development: Change of use from bed and

     breakfast accommodation (Class 1) to one residential dwelling

     (Class C3) 
     The Community Council had no concerns over this application.

  7     Correspondence

a. Notice received of OVW training course – Devolution of Services – 13th October Swansea Civic Centre – Noted.  
b. Appeal for Financial support – Llangollen International Musical Eisteddfod – Regret we cannot support.   
c. Vattenfall – Advertisement for 6 – 8 paid Board Members of the Pen y Cymoedd Wind Farm Community Fund – Noted: all interested applicants should apply through Empower agency

d. NPTCBC – Notice of ‘Active Travel Existing Route Map’ consultation. Existing Route map is likely to be prepared for Pelenna during the second half of 2016 - Noted.

e. NPTCBC – Letter to indicate that the County Borough has no statutory requirement to improve Public Toilet Facilities at the present time – Noted. Correspondence  has been returned to NPTCBC acknowledging that there is no statutory demand, but enquiring what action NPTCBC nonetheless planned to take in the meantime to improve facilities.          
8   Reports

     Communities Maintenance report :
     It was reported that the routine maintenance programme continues. Every effort has been made to preserve the growth of wildflowers in accordance with local authority recommendation.

     The CMO is now also involved in some regular work at the entrance to Macpelah cemetery.

     The snake information board which is available at Pontrhydyfen Community Centre will be erected at an appropriate location in the near future, possibly near the fork in the road past Maggs garage.    
     Clerk’s report – Account balances at 2nd October  2015
     Community Council Account – cheque book  £11,949.40Cr.

     Community Council Instant Access Account  £  1,382.28Cr.

     Communities First Account – cheque book         £100.00Cr.

     Macpelah Cemetery Account – cheque book £  2,644.60Cr.     

     Swansea Building Society                                   £  23.36Cr.

    Total balances at 2nd October 2015 - £16,099.64    
     Total banking YTD (to 02/10 /15)                        £30,735.69
     Total expenditure payments YTD (to 02/10 /15)  £25,676.14  
     Members reviewed a comparison of Actual compared with Budget expenditure for the year to date to 30th September 2015. Income was £2,225 higher than anticipated with Cemetery income up £900 compared with budget. In addition grant income was £1,100 which was not featured in the budget.

     Expenditure was £1,253 less than budget with savings recorded on a number of expenditure headings, but also some small overspends.
Clerk’s activities for September:

· Re-claimed VAT for July - September

· Reconcile bank accounts

· Attempt contact with Tonmawr Resident re. Railway

    Terrace seat

· Attempt to obtain Pontrhydyfen CC Accounts

· Met with NPTCBC Chief Executive 11th September

· Attended Planning Aid training – Neath 15th September

· Attended OVW Conference 3rd October

· Read Cemetery file provided by Cllr. Wayne Pugh

· Extrapolate Council payments schedule for 2015/16

· Points of Interest board (Wildlife etc) – grant enquiry

     Community Council Newsletter – Distribution of the newsletter 
     should now be complete. A few properties reported that they had

     not received a copy of the news letter. 
Windfarm Grant liason committee – It was reported that Trevor Williams and two representatives from ‘Coast to Coast’ were prepared to serve on this committee.
     Macpelah cemetery:
     Income                    Budget  YTD £1,250  Actual £2,050
      Expenditure budget

      Grass cutting               Budget  YTD £   875  Actual  £   732
      General Maintenance Budget   YTD £   250  Actual  £       0
      Health & Safety          Budget YTD £     250 Actual   £       0
      Other Admin costs      Budge  YTD £     250 Actual   £1,050 

      Income – 1 Plot sold £500;  2 Interments £500; Donations £1,050
      A further grass cut has been arranged for October – 4th cut of 
     this year.
     It was agreed that the Cemetery Committee will meet on 20th
     October to discuss various concerns regarding Cemetery

     business.
     One Voice Wales Conference/AGM Report.
· Keynote speaker – Minister for Public Services.
· Ministers speech – spoke of Local Government reorganisation in Wales.
· Emphasised importance of Community and Town Councils.
· Would like to see Community and Town Councils reducing in number, having larger budgets and taking on more responsibilities.

· Community Councils may continue to stand alone if they can justify their existence.

· Reorganisation of Community and Town Councils will not be undertaken by Unitary Authorities.
All motions presented at the AGM suceeded, including that presented by OVW executive to increase next year’s subscription by up to 3%. 
     Neath Port Talbot CBC Chief Executive’s visit – 

     11th September:
     A number of Local residents expressed concern to the Chief

     Executive  about the closure of both local schools. They felt that

     this move could increase deprivation and result in a decline of

     local services.

     Chief Executive defended the closures which occurred because of

     reducing budgets from UK Government and WG. There was also

     some discussion relating to the future of the former school

     buildings. The Chief Executive said that his personal hope was

     that the buildings would be passed to a community social
      enterprise at little, or no cost, so that they may be used in a
      sustainable way for the benefit of the Community.   
      Pelenna Community Council raised the issue of the loss of

      Footpaths maintenance grant from NPTCBC which the Chief

      Executive promised to investigate further.

      Several other concerns were raised by residents to the Chief

      Executive.

      Other reports: Attendance for all Members was reported to be

      compliant with minimum requirements.

      Roadside seat at Railway Terrace

      To date we have been unable to make contact with Mr Tom
      Howard on this matter.   
Chair report

The Chair was disappointed with the visit to the Community of 

 NPTCBC Chief Executive which he thought to be quite negative.
9     Review of Community Council Website

       It was agreed that the Communication/Newletter committee

       should review the website to ensure that it met the needs of the

       community.
10   Health & Safety

Nothing to report

11   Payment of Accounts

      14/07/15 – 06/09/155

       Payments
       Wages and Salaries at resolved Council rates        

       HMRC September 2015  – Employees contribution           132.10                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       

                                                 Employer NI Contribution           14.25

       Pensions – September 2015 – Employees contribution       54.40     

                                                        Employers premium          233.35

       Vodafone – September                                                        61.12

       Staples - Stationery                                                              96.57

       Clerk – September Travel expenses                                  145.39

       One Voice Wales Conference/AGM fees                           130.00

       Receipts

       Bank Interest - September                                                     0.06

       Voluntary contributions – Macpelah maintenance                95.00

12   Date of Next meeting
 Monday 2nd November 2015. Meeting hopefully to be preceded

 at 6:30pm by PACT meeting.
 Pontrhydyfen Community Centre. 

      Chair …………………………………………
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